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Honiton Town Council

Policy Committee

AGENDA

Minutes of the Policy Committee held at the Town Council Office, The Beehive, Dowell Street, Honiton
on the 27th October 2014
Members present

	St Michael’s Ward
	St Paul’s Ward

	Cllr Nick Cornwell
	Cllr Vivienne Ash

	Cllr Gary Elliot - Chairman
	Cllr Les Bayliss

	Cllr Susan Groves
	Cllr Peter Corke

	Cllr Sharon Pavey
	Cllr Les Lunt

	Cllr John Taylor
	Cllr John Zarczynski

	Cllr Jackie Wadsworth
	

	
	

	
	


In Attendance:
Cllr Nick Boggon


Katy Griffin, Press – Midweek Herald


Jack Dixon , Press – Pulmans



Sarah Jenkins – Deputy Town Clerk

14/110
Apologies for absence
Cllr Brown (P); Cllr Coombs (P); Cllr Halse (A/L); Cllr Howard (S); Cllr Kolek (P)
14/111
Declarations of interest and receipt of requests for new DPI dispensations on items on the agenda

Cllr Boggon – Waste Management consultation – uses recycling facilities – personal
Cllr Elliot – Waste Management consultation – employed by a waste management company – disclosable pecuniary interest

14/112
To review the report on Tough Choices – Waste management and to agree response comments for recommendation to the Town Council
It was noted that there are two consultations to consider under this item – Waste Management (Devon County Council) and Recycling and Waste Collection (East Devon District Council).
The Chairman proposed, and it was agreed, to set up three working groups to consider the two waste management consultations and the DCC highways consultation.  It was agreed that Councillors be appointed to the working groups as follows:

DCC Waste Management – Cllr Wadsworth, Cllr Zarczynski

EDDC Recycling and Waste Collection – Cllr Boggon, Cllr Pavey

DCC Highways – Cllr Corke, Cllr Elliot

It was agreed that the remit of each working group would be to formulate the Town Council’s response based on the discussion at the Policy meeting.  Responses should be submitted to the Town Clerk by 4th November in order to be included on the agenda for the Town Council meeting on November 10th.

Signed Chair
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1.
DCC Waste Management consultation

i.
Further charges for the disposal of non household waste at Devon’s Recycling Centres

The following points were made:

· Concern that the proposals would result in an increase in fly tipping

· Question the anticipated costs arising from an increase in fly tipping

· System of payment is becoming complicated and not transparent

· Proposals may result in less people improving their properties which could have a negative impact on making homes more energy efficient
ii
Proposal to discontinue payment of discretionary recycling credits for textiles
Councillors noted the following points:

· The price obtained per tonne of textiles has recently dropped

· Concern that the proposals may result in an increase in waste going to landfill

· Concern that the loss of the recycling credit may adversely affect community groups which rely on the payment

2.
EDDC Waste Collection and Recycling Contract

It was agreed to include the following points:

· 7 – 10 year contracts were considered preferable

· Kerbside collections should be extended to include cardboard and mixed plastics

· Garden waste should be collected, however, it was agreed that if the service provided by Otter Rotters is to continue then this should be properly funded

· Changing to fortnightly co-mingled wheelie bin collection (excluding food waste) was the preferred option
· Food waste should be separated and collected weekly

· Collections every three weeks were considered to be too long, however if mixed plastics and cardboard can be collected then this could be monitored and reconsidered

· Nappies could be collected with clinical waste and the use of bio-degradable and reusable nappies promoted

· Changing to a four day working week was supported

· Quality of the service should not be compromised due to cost saving

· Concern that percentage targets could reduce the quality of the service

· Business waste collection service should be introduced

· Bulky items could be collected by community groups for re-use

· EDDC should consider other ways to increase revenue streams from waste and recycling

· Waste collection strategy should take account of increased housing development in the area

14/113
To review the report on Tough Choices – Highway Services and to agree response comments for recommendation to the Town Council

The following points were noted:
· Although there could potentially be savings due to severe winters happening infrequently, it was agreed that the gritting fleet should not be reduced
· There should be no reduction in the gritting and snow clearing routes 

· The lack of grit in grit bins will have an adverse impact on Honiton due to the number of hills and high proportion of senior citizens in the town.  An increase in accidents will have a knock on effect on health services and their costs.  It was agreed that stocking grit bins is a service which should be provided by the local authority

· The picnic sites on the A361/A39 are popular with tourists and could be offered for franchise if DCC can no longer afford to keep the sites.  In the event of the sites being sold there could be a planning condition that use should remain as a rest area

· Reduction in grass cutting will be a false economy and have an adverse impact on the tourist economy

· Reduction of weed treatment will have a negative impact on the appearance of the town and may affect footpath surfaces

· The Parish Lengthsman service should be retained as this is an essential and valued service

With regard to the three consultations it was also agreed to include the general comments that consultees may feel that their concerns are disregarded and that consultees may not necessarily support the principle of central Government cuts.
Signed Chair
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14/114
To receive minutes of the Marketing Committee held on 9th October 2014 

A copy of the minutes had been circulated in advance.  Cllr Groves as Marketing Committee Chairman noted that the role of the Committee is to co-ordinate the efforts of organisations in the town and that each group involved is undertaking a review before the next meeting.
Cllr Cornwell expressed concern over the suggestion to change the strapline from Town in the Country to Gateway to Devon.  This was noted.

14/115
To review proposed projects for Parishes Together funding and to recommend to the Town Council any for submission before the final deadline

It was noted that the Town Clerk had prepared details of the proposals and the Committee wished to record its thanks to the Clerk for her work.
The three proposals were discussed.

The Chairman declared the meeting out of session

Katy Griffin reported on the work being done by the Chamber of Commerce and the Go Festive Committee to 

provide Christmas lights.  It was noted that any additional funding would be welcome to support the group’s plans.

The Chairman declared the meeting back in session

When considering the proposals it was agreed that there is an obligation to ensure that the projects are sustainable.  Cllr Elliot proposed the following recommendations to the Town Council:

That Parishes Together funding be sought:

1.
to provide two qualified youth workers for one session per week for one year for the new secular youth services to be introduced in 2015 at a cost of £5,677.10

2.
to provide for delivery of mobile table top gardening to one venue for six sessions at a cost of £1,097.00

3.
to use any surplus available for the provision of Christmas lights, and 
that the Town Council set up a working group to progress the Parishes Together funding application.

This was seconded by Cllr Wadsworth and all voted unanimously in favour.

THE MOTION WAS CARRIED

14/116
To review the Silverline project and recommend that the Town Council consider promoting the project
Cllr Wadsworth advised members about the work of the Silverline project, a telephone helpline which exists to support senior citizens.  The Town Council could promote this work in various ways including through the website, noticeboards etc in addition to liaising with the dementia friendly town team and Honiton Together.
Cllr Wadsworth proposed that the following recommendation be made to the Town Council:

That the Town Council promotes the Silverline project wherever possible.

This was seconded by Cllr Zarczynski and all voted unanimously in favour.

THE MOTION WAS CARRIED
Signed Chair
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14/117
To review the proposed play parks to receive S.106 play funding and to agree to recommend to the Town Council
Cllr Pavey reported that she had met with EDDC Officers and that the deadline was no longer so pressing.  Cllrs Pavey, Wadsworth and Bayliss agreed to meet to review the play parks and report to either the November or December Town Council meeting depending on the date of the review.

14/118
To close the meeting
The meeting was closed at 8.50pm.

Signed Chair








10th November 2014 
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